
Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held virtually on October 6, 2020 at 7:00 p.m. 
          

M. Ku, Chair      L. Rodrigue 
D. Delia, Vice Chair      A. Uberti 
D. Cruson, Secretary    T. Vadas  
D. Leidlein (absent)     7 Staff 
J. Vouros (absent)               1  Press   

 R. Harriman-Stites     2  Public 
 D. Zukowski  
 
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. The meeting was being recorded and held 
remotely instead of in person because some people were feeling under the weather and unable 
to attend in person. All are attending remotely.  
 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Celebration of Excellence 
The celebration was moved to the next meeting  
 
Item 3 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the minutes of September 15, 2020 and September 24, 2020, the donation to the 
Sandy Hook School Music Department, and the correspondence report.  Mr. Cruson seconded.   
Mrs. Ku removed the minutes of September 15, 2020 to the end of the agenda. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Public Participation 
Item 5 - Reports 
Chair Report: Mrs. Ku reported that the Board of Finance approved the recommendation of the 
Board of Selectman to transfer $400,000 to the capital and nonrecurring fund.  The Legislative 
Council will discuss this at their next meeting and sought opinion from the Town attorney about 
which body has authority over the Education Non-lapsing Account which is on their agenda.  
The Board of Finance will continue discussion about our CIP next week. 
 
Superintendent’s Report: Dr. Rodrigue said that 90% of K-6 graders returned to school this 
week.  She has only heard positive comments from staff and families.  We have lower ridership 
and bus monitors are rotating now.  All precautionary measures continue as part of our reentry 
plan.  She was on a call with DPH and Connecticut is at 0% cases.  Regarding our staffing 
report, Carol Howard, grade 1 teacher at Head O’Meadow School, will retire October 30, 2020 
and we are filling many of our para positions.  The first PEAC meeting will be tomorrow with a 
new subgroup to address diversity and equity.  We had the first of a series of antiracism 
workshops with 16 Newtown employees attending which is being facilitated by the Connecticut 
Center for School Change.  It was about sharing stories and developing your own narrative.  
She has a scheduled phone call with Kerry Lord to see what else we can add to our November 
3 professional development day.     
 
Mr. Cruson referred to the bus monitors and noted this was the second round of monitors.  We 
had them the first 12 days and now for two additional weeks. 
Dr. Rodrigue said we have more children now and the monitors are still supporting our routes. 
 
Committee Reports: 
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Mr. Cruson stated the Communications Committee met yesterday and reviewed the equity and 
diversity newsletter.  We hope to bring it to the Bboard at the first meeting in November.  We 
also discussed the articles done so far with some still outstanding. At our September 14 meeting 
we discussed the next newsletter with a focus on technology.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the Policy Committee met last week and went over changes to the 
equity and diversity policy.  We also looked at the racial harassment policy and the 4000 
personnel policies. 
 
Mr. Cruson reported that the Safety and Security Committee met for the first time since the 
pandemic.  Mr. Pompano gave an overview of how things are over the last six months.  The 
discussion was around an assortment of changes in policies and changes in the traffic agents 
around the opening of school.   
 
Mr. Delia stated that the Board of EdAdvance approved their budget for this year.  They are 
phasing out their drivers ed program because it’s not sustainable.  They also send Covid reports 
to the superintendents. 
 
Mrs. Ku reported on the Curriculum and Instruction Committee.  Dr. Rodrigue provided an 
update on our commitment to honoring diversity and equity in our curriculum.  We are piloting 
two new math resources in K-5 with a recommendation in early spring.  There are new online 
resources being used in the district.  We also talked about teacher advisory groups to better 
understand the challenges of synchronist learning.  She just wanted to note that the 
commitment of our technology department, administrators and teaching staff in getting this 
hybrid model to work has been extraordinary.   
 
Student Reports: 
Mr. Jerfy reported that he spoke to a student in Cohort D and the music and art classes going 
fine.  Half of the students are still at home.  Clubs are back to normal but with the larger clubs 
work needs to be done because it’s difficult to meet with the number of students participating.  
There will also be virtual clubs this year.    
 
Ms. Clure spoke about the various sports games being held.  The Unified Sports program has 
begun.  Last Monday CIAC said each athlete can have two family members attend their game 
but no fans can attend away games.  Seniors are working on college applications.  The SAT 
was given on September 23 with scores to be released around October 9.  All school 
counselors made videos on how to apply to college.  October 5 to 9 is Solidarity Week.  The 
Gay and Straight Alliance sent a google form to show solidarity.  The band and guard had their 
first performance on September 26 at the Blue and Gold Stadium which was recorded. 
 
Item 6 – Presentations 
Diversity and Equity: 
Dr. Rodrigue spoke the Board’s resolution that builds on our practices.  We want to look at 
current practices that demonstrate a safe, inclusive and respectful environment for students and 
staff which needs to be consistent K-12.  We will develop future practices in alignment with our 
values, beliefs, and commitments as outlined in our BOE Resolution, and also continue to 
assess, modify, and support our practices to ensure they promote equity, inclusivity and 
respect.  We need a system that provides a voice for students and families.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue spoke about the development of the Board’s resolution which will help us move 
forward.  Our goal is to have students feel a sense of belonging and safety.  All students and  
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staff need to feel valued and stay and remain socially connected.  We need to make sure the 
barriers that existed be eliminated.  We need to honor existing practices but we need to do more 
and expand practices.  As a future commitment, Dr. Rodrigue proposed the inclusion of a 
Diversity & Equity Compliance Officer to work to support students, staff, and families in finding 
resolution to issues. She will be looking at recruiting persons of color in our district. 18% of 
newly hired employees registered at non-white which is a positive for this district. 
There are students who really care about each other and leaders and staff who care about 
students.  She is very proud of what we do.  We need to evolve and change and grow to make it 
a better learning environment for our students. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites appreciated the presentation and was glad this has been moving forward 
with a firm commitment to carrying out what is in the resolution.  This sets a good standard and 
framework.   
 
Mrs. Ku noted that our strategic plan includes this in it.  It is worth revisiting our strategic plan 
but she appreciates all that is going on that addresses issues the Board is very interested in 
addressing.  She appreciates all the work moving toward that and the percent of minority hiring 
we are doing.  We never had that reported before and were glad to see that was shared and 
would continue to be monitored. 
 
Item 7 – Old Business 
COVID-19 Update: 
Dr. Rodrigue gets weekly reports from EdAdvance on Covid cases and we are tracking 
expenditures.  We will have a detailed report at the next meeting as well as some of the funding 
coming our way.  We’ve worked closely with Donna Culbert and Matt Memoli on sports with 
protocols in alignment with the CDC.  Football is engaging in a 7 on 7 style competition with 
limited spectators at home games.   
 
Mr. Memoli said all fall sports are operating on a low to moderate risk according to CDC 
guidelines.  We have cross country, hockey and volleyball. Unified team started yesterday.  It’s 
been wonderful to have these students competing.   
 
Superintendent’s Goals: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the Superintendent’s Goals for 
2020-2021.  Mr. Cruson seconded. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked for the difference between points 1 and 2 of the second item and points 5 
and 7 of the first item. 
Dr. Rodrigue said point 1 is focused on the Board and keeping you updated on cases and 
trends.  The other talks about giving the community as well as staff updates on decisions related 
to Covid including the appropriate school modes we may move in and out of for example hybrid 
to full distance. 
 
Ms. Zukowski also questioned the last point in the first goal and point 2 of the following goal. 
Dr. Rodrigue said the first area is supporting the administration, staff and community regarding 
the emotional challenges of Covid.  The second was more about an overall vision and looking at 
the environment.  She can rework that one so they are not so closely related. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said she didn’t understand the last one about equity and diversity and the 
quote about deliverables. 
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Dr. Rodrigue said she was using it as term but wants to use that to connect to outcomes and 
was really talking about outcomes. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites felt she should consider changing it to outcomes and remove the quotes. 
Mrs. Ku agreed with changing it to outcomes. 
Dr. Rodrigue would clarify the second item.   
 
Ms. Zukowski asked if would make sense to have a goal related to special education.  She did a 
10-year study and found that special education costs increased by $4M (2020 dollars) in those 
10 years.  We should focus our attention on how to manage special education better and have it 
be a specific goal. 
Dr. Rodrigue stated that a lot of those costs were out of our controls based on IEPs, students 
coming in and outplacements.  She would put that in as a goal.  
 
Ms. Zukowski said she sees so much effort Dr. Rodrigue is doing in that area it would be good 
to have a goal.   
Mr. Delia didn’t understand that goal.  If it is out of Dr. Rodrigue’s control, we would have a goal 
which depends on the population enrolled.  How can she have a goal of doing something 
without knowing how many students will be enrolled?  
 
Dr. Rodrigue asked if this was about rising costs or wanting to bring students back to be 
educated here. 
Ms. Zukowski said this was about forging a better relationship to keep students here instead of 
out-placing them. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said there are outplacements out of our control.  She would be glad to write a goal 
but wanted to be sure it isn’t about costs. 
Ms. Zukowski wanted to think of ways of making things sustainable such as having a regional 
program. 
Mrs. Ku wondered if this is an appropriate goal and wanted to hear from other members. 
 
Mr. Delia said Ms. Zukowski brings up a good idea for a goal to support programs for special 
needs students but he wants to make sure it’s not a financial goal.  The Board is charged with 
the fiscal responsibility of setting a budget.  There is a disconnect here he is not comfortable 
with. 
 
Mrs. Ku wants to be sure we provide appropriate education for our special education students. 
Mr. Cruson agrees with the point about the trouble around making it a financial goal.  It’s 
important to continue to support and improve our offerings.  He shared Mr. Delia’s concern 
about making it a financial goal. 
 
Ms. Zukowski stated it should not be a financial goal but a program goal to make them as 
sustainable as we can.  We have to make the option for students who want to stay here and 
make a program to meet their needs. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said we have seven special education programs in the district.  When students 
and families leave it isn’t for something we failed to do but for other reasons having to do with 
their needs. 
Mr. Delia suggested approving these goals and possibly consider amending them rather than 
waiting for two or three weeks to which Mrs. Ku agreed. 
 
Motion passes unanimously. 
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Item 8 – New Business 
School Schedule: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the November 2 return to 
school schedule for Newtown Middle and Newtown High Schools.  Mr. Cruson seconded. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue noted that the middle and high school students will return full time November 2.  
It’s more challenging in these schools with social distancing and in hallways and lunch.  These 
students ride the buses together and will include some early dismissal time.   
 
Dr. Longobucco said they came up with similar schedules for the middle school and high school 
students.  Our students are doing an excellent job wearing masks and doing what they need to 
do.  With the removal of lunch this will work.  We have limited cafeteria spots for high school 
students to have lunch with some being outside.  We would run five classes each day and 
provide a travel and lunch block, students would go home and then log onto their last class by 
1:42.  That gives them their six classes per day.  She presented this to her faculty this afternoon 
and there was positive feedback.  It reduces periods from 57 to 50 minutes which also allows 
teachers lunch and prep time.  On early dismissal days they will have all classes at school.   
 
Mr. Einhorn spoke about the middle school schedule.  They have minimized the time students 
are in the hallways but lunch has challenges with all students returning.  The schedule allows us 
to have students for six periods and the last one remotely.  We will have a rotating last period of 
the day so the same class is not remote each day.  They would go home, have lunch, and take 
their last class.  He also presented to his staff today and had positive comments.  They have 
met with the cafeteria staff regarding the grab and go lunch for students to take home and we 
have an orderly way to do that.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked if students in after school activities, sports, or clubs have to take the 
bus home for their last class and have to find a way to school for practice. 
 
Dr. Longobucco said they would and have been doing that now.  Our fall sports are set to end 
the first week in November.  They are not planning to keep students in the building but special 
education will remain in the school all day. 
 
Mr. Einhorn said a lot of clubs are remote and will continue that way. 
Dr. Longobucco said they first spoke to All Star to see if they could get the students home in 
time for their last class. 
Ms. Zukowski asked if we were still within the required hours of class time. 
Dr. Longobucco said we were and have been running 85 minute periods.  We will be within the 
900 hour limit for the duration of the year. 
 
Ms. Zukowski as how snow days would be counted. 
Dr. Longobucco stated we were still waiting for guidance on that. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said the State is still not waiving snow days so they won’t be counted even though 
students can be remote.  It does require a change in legislation. 
Mr. Cruson asked if this had been looked at by students. 
 
Dr. Longobucco has spoken to a handful of students.  They just want to come back every day 
and did not care about the logistics and just take one online class per day. 
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Mr. Cruson was on board with students needing to be in person but this is confusing to him.  
This seems overly complicated and the travel is a concern about losing students having to get 
virtual.  It only leaves about 20 minutes to have lunch and get back on line.  He has trouble  
being comfortable with this plan, feels it’s not what is best for students, and that we might be 
better with the hybrid plan.   
Dr. Longobucco said this is the schedule in the order our students are used to.  75% of our 
building has been operating under this except the last five weeks.  She feels confident they can 
do it.  
 
Mr. Delia asked if the community was involved in any of this planning and was feedback sought 
from parents. 
Dr. Longobucco did not have parents look at this plan.  It’s out traditional high school schedule 
used for years. 
 
Mr. Delia asked if there were any issues for parents regarding the drop off areas. 
Mr. Einhorn said they started the year dropping off A-wing students in the horseshoe.  We had 
C-wing students dropped off at that wing.  This is working well and we are releasing a few 
minutes earlier.  We are confident the schedule will work.  Lunch is the biggest driver here.   
 
Dr. Longobucco said currently students are in two full days.  When we return the students will 
be in school 23 hours a week.  The value of in person time with the teachers is significant. 
Jillian Clure added that a lot of students are looking forward to full time. 
 
Mrs. Ku felt the biggest concern of hers was the cafeteria and how to make it a safe 
environment for students.  We need to think about when we spoke about this earlier when we 
said the K-6 students would be going back all in and then the 7-12 students would return.  We 
made a commitment to this and stick with what we said we would do initially. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue said we have to continue to look at this as temporary.  During her superintendent 
calls about this issue every district has the same issues with secondary schools returning with 
different options.  In some cases classrooms are just not big enough in some districts.  This is a 
good space to bring students back safely.  She doesn’t agree to be in the hybrid. 
 
Mrs. Ku asked what would happen if we went to all distance learning. 
Dr. Longobucco said if we had a brief closure for a couple of days we would keep this schedule 
and if needed a change we would go to the hybrid.   
Mr. Einhorn said the middle school would revert back to this schedule also on a long-term 
closure. 
 
Mr. Cruson asked if anyone talked to All Star about this plan and additional costs that might 
happen. 
Dr. Rodrigue said they did and there were a few questions about special education vans and 
preschool transportation but we worked it out.  The higher needs students would remain in 
school.   
 
Mr. Cruson said bus drivers will be in two hours earlier and have down time they wouldn’t 
normally have.  It seems unfair to the drivers to have two hours they don’t get paid for. 
Dr. Rodrigue said none of that was brought forward.   
 
Vote: 4 ayes, 1 nay (Mr. Cruson) Motion passes. 
 



Board of Education    -7-    October 6, 2020 
 
Newtown Association of Administrators Contract: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve the ratified Newtown 
Association of School Administrators Contract.  Mr. Cruson seconded. 
 
Mrs. Ku said this was a productive discussion and thanked everyone who was involved. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Authorization of Signature: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education authorize Tanja Vadas to execute 
agreements, apply for grants, or to sign other documents as necessary in the normal course of 
the school system’s business, including documents that support the adopted budget or that 
implement the Board’s established policies or programs.  Mr. Cruson seconded. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Policy 0523 Equity and Diversity: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved that the Board of Education approve Policy 0523 Equity and 
Diversity.  Mr. Cruson seconded. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said this was the second read on this policy and they had feedback from 
the Board, public and staff on this policy. This policy is codifying what we put in the resolution. 
We will be looking at our policies with an equity lens. 
 
Mr. Cruson said that regarding adding the upstander definition the committee had a thoughtful 
discussion about which term we wanted to use and decided to use upstander. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked if when it talks about teaching is the upstander going to apply broadly to all 
of our student body and staff or to all except people of color and our staff and student body.  
Mrs. Harriman-Stites expects that all students and staff to be upstanders. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked what it meant when you refer to recruit, employ, support and retain staff 
that is balanced and reflects the diversity of the student body and we have a student body made 
up of different races and reflect diversity would we be satisfied with that. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites felt that would be a wonderful place to start.  We are not saying the 
percentages of staff and students have to match exactly.  The language is clear to strive for a 
more diverse work force and looking at ways to increase diversity in our work force. 
 
Ms. Zukowski wanted to set the bar higher and offered language in the previous meeting to 
address diversity in the State of Connecticut. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the Policy Committee discussed her point but decided we were 
comfortable with the language in the policy. 
 
Mr. Delia said regarding creating multiple pathways he was curious about marginalized.  
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said they used that language throughout as standard language.  If a 
student feels marginalized and they are not getting an equitable education we want to be sure 
we are addressing the needs of all students and trying to be as inclusive as possible. 
 
Mr. Cruson felt we were getting too tight lensed on certain groups and wanted to not leave 
anyone out.  The goal was to try and open it up but not leave any group out.   
 
Vote: 4 ayes, 1 nay (Ms. Zukowski) 
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Ms. Zukowski stated her reason for voting against the Equity and Diversity Policy. 
“I shared my concerns about some aspects of this policy in our last meeting of August 8.  I’m not 
going to repeat those concerns.  I will simply say that I think we could do better. This is a very 
important area for me and I’m just a little saddened at the limitation of the scope we have in 
certain areas.” 
 
BOE Budget Assumptions and Priorities: 
Mrs. Ku provided last year’s document for discussion. 
 
Mr. Cruson noted that #4 didn’t list equity and diversity which should be included. 
Mrs. Ku suggested equity and diversity have its own bullet point to which Mr. Cruson agreed. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites agreed. 
Ms. Zukowski asked if there will be money needed to support equity and diversity. 
Mrs. Ku indicated there would be a financial implication.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites thought that it might be listed under priorities. 
 
Mr. Delia suggested adding an assumption around setting an effective and timely budget 
calendar to visit every year. 
Mr. Cruson hesitated on that because we already set the calendar.   
 
Mrs. Ku referred to #2 about having a level funding plan for technology. 
Ms. Zukowski said we are replacing technology and providing freshmen with their own 
Chromebook so we have a plan that might change from year to year and suggested possibly 
changing “level” to “consistent.”   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said we always used the word level because that was a commitment we 
made to the other boards in keeping the budget consistent year after year dollar wise but we are 
in a much different situation now.   
Mr. Cruson said technology has always been a level funding plan year after year and was not 
sure if we should do that each year because it isn’t reasonable.  He doesn’t want to lock into the 
same dollar figure each year. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue thought the history for that term was because technology was hit year after year.  
The past few years it had an adverse impact when developing the budget. With level funding, 
even if we didn’t need it we didn’t want to go below the figure or so far above but it wasn’t in 
other areas of the budget.  It’s time to change “level” to something more appropriate. 
 
Mrs. Ku referred to #3 and wanted to add ventilation and air capacity in the schools but decided 
to remove it from the list.   
 
Mrs. Uberti referred to #8 regarding curriculum improvement and suggested to strengthen the 
statement to address possible learning deficits due to the disruption of the educational process.  
As the year goes on we may find additional needs.  Regarding technology, we might be looking 
at technology in a different way next year and assessing where we are.  No one knows what the 
expectation will be for parents and the need for technology.   
 
Mrs. Ku referred to #8 to include equity and diversity but that may need to be a separate piece.  
She asked everyone to send her their suggestions for additions or deletions for the next 
meeting. 
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Minutes of September 15, 2020: 
MOTION: Mr. Delia moved to approve the minutes of September 15, 2020.  Mrs. Harriman-
Stites seconded.  Vote: 4 ayes, 1 abstained (Mr. Cruson) Motion passes. 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation 
 
MOTION:  Mr. Cruson moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 9:48 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
      _______________________________________ 
                   Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
             Secretary 
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